Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 7th October 2015 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), M Clements, M Shave, M Reeve, A Mole (Vice Chair) S Hill, J Miller, 
R Stearn, R Shelley, K Price (Clerk), County Cllr A Stringer, District Cllr J Wilshaw and 9 members of the public.

1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence.  Cllr Stringer has sent his apologies as he may be late as he is attending Mendlesham first this evening and then coming to us as soon as he can get to us.
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  None received.
3. To approve the minutes of the September meeting held on 2nd September 2015.  The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes.  The Chairman signed the minutes as a true and accurate record.
4. Matters arising from above minutes.  
· Pg 410 – Follow on from hedges on Elm Tree Close – The homeowner has been spoken to and is being dealt with.
· Pg414 – Hedges – Cllr Stearn stated that he had only raised the one hedge. This was noted by the clerk.
· Footpaths – SCC moving forward with this and money has been set aside

· HNS – Cllr Goudy – Chairman delivered and returned the Housing Needs Surveys.  We are hopeful for an update for the November meeting.  

· Item 13 – Broadband – Livewire Broadband.  Cllr Miller confirmed that everyone is now paying and providers are now being paid and this should now move forward as stand alone.

5. Clerks report following previous meeting
· Clerk sent a condolence card to Cllr Jill Wilshaw on behalf of the parish council as agreed at the September meeting.

· Crier submission was submitted.

· RTI submission was submitted for September following the meeting.  RTI for October still to be submitted following tonight’s meeting.

· All cheques for payment have been issued.

· The Clerk is not expecting any results back from the Housing Needs Survey recently completed before the November meeting.  Nothing to report at the October meeting.

· Clerk has reported the site at the end of Brown Street as an untidy site and confirmation that this is being investigated and that a problem has been identified.  Clerk has been asked by MSDC for land owner details as this land is not registered with Land Registry.  Clerk has provided details that she has on file.

· The clerk has received confirmation that the weed-killing on the perimeter fencing of the playing field has now been done.  No invoices as yet received for payment for the work completed.

· At the last meeting it was raised by Cllr Shave that he felt than the crier submission always has a report from the District Cllr and County Cllr and yet our parish councillors names are rarely mentioned.  Clerk would like to clarify that the district and county Cllrs each provide a report that the clerk copies for the purposes of the crier.  The parish council act as a body and not as individuals and therefore the clerk reports in general terms the topics discussed at parish council meetings as these are not approved minutes, however if Cllrs would like they are very welcome to submit reports in their own names that the clerk would be happy to include in the crier submission.  Cllr shave felt that cllrs should be quoted on occasions.  Following on from this point the clerk would like to know if Cllrs would be willing to publish within the crier / website and noticeboards photographs and contact details of all Cllrs on the parish council.  The Clerk did not want to assume and publish on the village website / noticeboards / crier without all Cllrs approval.  If agreed, the clerk will ensure an information sheet is available on the web site / noticeboard.  We make judgements collectively.  Proposed that those that wish to have their details published can do so and those that don’t can keep their personal details private.  Agreed to do photos and committees for those that want to.  Clerk to action.
· The clerk has issued the letter to Mr Carter for the meadow rent for the Frederick George Burton Trust and has updated the building society account book in preparation for the charity commission audit and annual meeting of the trust (to be arranged in November, once the rent cheque has been received and paid in).
· The renewal pack for the insurance has been received.  The clerk asked for confirmation that the parish council are covered by the employers liability for the work completed by Onwoods in the little wood on behalf of the parish council.  We are now in receipt of risk assessments and the clerk has received a statement from the insurance to be read to the council. If agreed by the parish council to take on the insurance liability for Onwoods work in the little wood the clerk will forward the confirmation / copy of the policy to Onwoods for their records.  Clerk asked to check with Haughley.  The Parish Council cannot see how we can cover them as the insurance have stated that  a completely autonomous group who have their own constitution, bank account etc, but purely receive some funding from the parish council should have their own public liability insurance cover.  The clerk has also increased the value of the chain of office, this has a minimal impact on the premium and is now covered for £1,000.00 with £100 excess on the policy. 

· Clerk to contact Ben Crossman – Estate Manager for Orwell Estate regarding the permissive footpath agreement between Canhams Farm and the Little Wood.
· Defibrilator - Clerk has been unable to log back onto the British Heart Foundation website for the grant application.  Email has been sent to Jonathan Needle our contact within East Anglian ambulance service to query whether we have missed the deadline for the grant application.  The system is no longer even recognising the member / login details.  Also if we have missed the deadline what are our next options moving forward and are there any other incentives we could take advantage of.  Awaiting response from Jonathan Needle.  Cllr Clements asked if we could place an update in the Crier to update parishioners and ask for any donations towards the cost.  
6. Financial matters & Financial report
Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance =  £28,452.16 (29/09/15) 

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,359.55 (01.07.15)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £251.86 (01.07.15)

Accounts for payment – September 2015:

· KAREN PRICE – Salary September  £537.72 Tax & NI = None to pay & expenses £39.15 = £576.87
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax £ Nil to pay

· Old Newton United Football Club 2 x £28.00 =  £56.00

· Adam Alexander – Cemetery Maintenance August / September £337.50

· Business Services at CAS Ltd – Zurich insurance renewal £250.97 

(Includes increase to value of chain of office on assets register).  

Not  presently insuring the streetlights but if we wished to do so, we would need to insure approximately 33 streetlights for approx. £1,000 per streetlight, £100 excess on the policy for an impact only cover this would incur and increased premium of £165.37.  For all risk basis on the same basis an increased premium of £330.76.  The parish council should be aware that there is also an increase in insurance tax to 9% from 1st November and the above quote is applicable on the old rate of tax.  Proposed all risks – 1 against.  Clerk to ensure that cover is put in place and also to include the laptop on the insurance.
· SALC AGM / Dinner – Cllr Clements £10.00

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

Monies Received – September 2015: 

· Precept - £9927.50

Clerk has submitted the litter pick hrs for the cleansing grant to MSDC.  11.5hrs @ £7.20 p/hr = £82.80.

The clerk has now received an official order number for the communications grant from SCC for £2,500.  Invoice has now been issued again with the appropriate order number.  Hopefully payment can now be made.

7. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· Email – Roger Haugh
· SALC – Website of the year Award 2015

· SALC – 2015 Theme – Innovation

· SALC – Smaller authorities transparency fund

· SALC – New footpath officer – We have had contact with another contact at SCC – Roger claims he is very good and moving the downs footpath forward.  Cllr Stringer has agreed a pot of money to make good the footpath.
· Onwoods – Risk Assessment and insurance query.  CAS response

· SCC – Wildlife and countryside act – Claimed byway in the parish of Old Newton

· Police – Letter to all Parish Councils

· ROSPA – Playground equipment roadshow – Clerk has already forwarded this to Philip Groom (Village Hall Committee)
· MSDC – Winter gritting workshop – 21st October 2015

· MSDC – Short stay stopping sites for gypsy and travellers

· MSDC – Locality Awards – local funding opportunities

· MSDC – Neighbourhood Planning – Haughley – Consultee – No comments other than Cllr Shave commented that any development at the old Silo site and Red House farm would have an impact on Old Newton.
· MSDC – Town & Parish Liaison meeting – 5th November – Mark Clements, Karen Price – evening attendance
· British Red Cross poster – Display notice board / website
· Pensions Regulator – Automatic enrolment – Get ready – Pass to the employment committee.
· Paws with a cause – East Anglian Air Ambulance.  Notice board / crier
All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
8. To receive Police Report – No report received
9. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.
Devolution Proposals - The Cities and Local Government Devolution Bill makes provision for local authorities and other parts of the public sector to ‘bid’ to run functions currently delivered centrally in return for certain agreed outcomes. Suffolk’s district and borough councils and the County Council believe that locally-made decisions are likely to be better and more directly accountable to the communities we serve.  A devolution document was sent to the Government as an expression of interest to ensure that our intention to bid for powers was submitted within its deadline. Separate bids were also submitted by a range of councils, including those bordering the Suffolk county area. Initial feedback from civil servants suggested that the Government would look more favourably on Suffolk’s bid if the conversations were widened to include some of these councils and other partners. So Suffolk CC, Norfolk CC and the New Anglia Local Enterprise Partnership joined forces to work towards constructing a joint devolution bid centred around the linked issues of economic growth and public sector reform (i.e. closer working between councils, health bodies, the police and business leaders). 

The bid is almost complete and will be presented to the appropriate government bodies on the 24th October.

Community Achievement Awards.  - Nominations are now open for the 2015/16 Babergh and Mid Suffolk Community Achievement Awards. This year, for the first time, the awards have been aligned so there will be one awards ceremony in April 2016 to cover both Districts. Town and Parish Councils are invited to nominate individuals, groups or businesses in their communities that have gone above and beyond. There are four categories available: 

Category 1: Rising Star - This nomination would recognise a young person or group of young people (under 18 years) who have made an outstanding contribution to their local school or community. 

Category 2: Community Hero - This nomination would recognise a person who has provided selfless service to a voluntary body or made a significant contribution to their community, making a real difference the people and place that they have supported. 

Category 3: Action in the Community - This nomination would recognise the work of groups of people in the district whose actions affect the wider community either by improving the environment or by providing help to those in need. 

Category 4: Outstanding Local Business - This nomination would recognise a business located within Babergh or Mid Suffolk (with exception of our sponsors) which has made a significant contribution to either the social or environmental wellbeing of the district and its residents. 
Nomination forms can be downloaded from MSDC website:

Mid Suffolk: http://www.midsuffolk.gov.uk/your-community/community-achievement-awards/

You can also request forms by contacting 01449 724654. Nominations must be in by Thursday 31 December 2015. Winners will be alerted in the New Year and invited to attend an awards ceremony along with the nominator on 21 April 2016 at Wherstead Park.

Community Emergency Planning Workshop – Cllr Wilshaw attended a workshop where it was discussed among other things coordination between the villages with the emergency plans. Cllr Wilshaw noted that Old Newton has completed theirs, it is advisable that every year the plan is checked and updated.

Launch of Councillors Locality Award. - This is an opportunity for not-for profit groups or organisations within our Mid Suffolk Communities to receive direct support from their District Councillor.  It is a ‘One Off’ Awards Programme and Mid Suffolk District Councillors will have a total allocation of £5000 each. Awards made can range from £250 upwards and each Councillor should make no more than 10 Awards in total.  The application period will run from 1st October 2015 with an application deadline of 8th January 2016.  This is a great opportunity for those of you who would like some equipment etc. to boost your existing resources, or for those of you just starting on a plan and needing some additional support.  All applicants will need to complete the Application Form demonstrating how their activities meet the strategic priorities. Application Forms will be returned to the Communities Team purely for co-ordination and forwarded on to the respective Councillor as they are received.  

As a new councillor, Cllr Wilshaw is still finding her way somewhat, although has now taken up roles on the Joint Audit Committee, and Joint Strategy Committee. Cllr Jill Wilshaw telephone numbers are: 01449 781194 or 07503186466.  Email is : jill.wilshaw@midsuffolk.gov.uk
10. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer.  
Gypsy & Traveller Transit  Provision - Suffolk County Council has relaunched the Gypsy & Traveller Transit provision “Call for Sites”.  This follows last years abandoned attempt to move this issue forward.

Suffolk at the moment has no short term transit provision.

Business Rate Retention - The government announced today the wish to extend the right of local authorities to retain the business rate revenues; this has been hailed as freeing councils from government interference etc however,  the proposal only allows an authority to levy a rate decrease, only elected mayors will be able to increase or amend the Customs & Excise strict criteria, at the moment Suffolk gets 5% more revenue from government above its unified business rate take, given the reluctance to allow us to levy more rates, we can only rely on more business paying more rates to make up any shortfall. 

Broadband - The remodelling of the Superfast Extension Programme (2nd Contract) to get from 85 to 95+% of premises in Suffolk moves along. The contractual deadline to complete the modelling is 12 months after the contract signature (31 October 2014) and Officers have seen an initial draft in July, Openreach were told that we are not happy and went away to address the issues raised. Once SCC have a signed-off model, Cllr Stringer will immediately circulate the revised map. SCC are hopeful that once the modelling is signed off, they will have a definitive answer for most premises in Suffolk in terms of speed and phase. 

Suffolk Devolution - Suffolk’s submission for Devolved budget/powers, have been put forward for central government, they have requested a joint proposal including Suffolk and Norfolk be worked up.
· Problems have been raised with broadband in the centre of the village as well as the outer areas.  Hopefully this will be relieved when the green box opposite the Shoulder of Mutton is once again upgraded.  Cllr Stringer is aware.
· Pressure is being kept on regarding the B1113 speed restriction.

· Ward Green pipes – honeypot lane.  Chair and Cllr Stringer to meet this next month to review and move forward.  Cats eyes along the B1113 - Clerk to ask / report again.
11. Planning Applications Received

· A planning meeting took place on 9th September to discuss – 2832/15 – Erection of a detached timber garden room at 10 Trafford Close, Old Newton. The parish council felt that the application was unclear on its usage of either a garden room or an office as the paperwork and plans conflicted in what they stated.  There are also no dimensions and sizes available to put into context for build in a garden.  Cllrs felt that a garden room should not necessarily need planning permission unless it is of scale larger than 3.8mtrs and as the plans do not state the size Cllrs felt that the information provided was not conclusive enough to make a decision and therefore no decision was made by the parish council. The parish council had not received any comments directly regarding this application. These comments were submitted as the Parish Council response.  

· An additional planning meeting took place on 29th September to discuss – 3030/15 – Replacement of windows at Dagworth Farm, Silver Street, Old Newton.  The plans showed very little change in appearance to the historic value of the property (hb1 refers). Cllrs had no issues with the design of the proposed replacement windows. There have been no comments made to the parish council from members of the public. All cllrs voted in favour unanimously.
12. Planning Decisions from MSDC 
· 2832/15 – Erection of a detached timber garden room at 10 Trafford Close, Old Newton.  MSDC planning have confirmed that this application has been granted planning permission.
· Planning application 3189/15 – construction of steel framed outbuilding for storage of agricultural products and machinery at Bridge Farm has been withdrawn by the applicant.

13. Proposed development plans for Finningham Road Site
The site / application has been pushed out to a partner – The Orwell Housing Development.  Mr Greg Dodds was present at the meeting to answer any questions / provide an update.  The housing development company have agreed terms with the landowners for 9 affordable and 3 open market value properties and once this has been firmed up they will come back to the parish council with further updates.  The site is controversial and pushes the boundary of the village.  Mr Dodds wanted to introduce himself and the housing development company in the first stages of this potential development.  They are only interested in the site for the affordable housing element.  The rest of the site will be with the landowners to further develop.  

The Chair closed the meeting and opened up to the public gallery.  Where concerns were raised regarding the school and the fact that the school is already to capacity with the new two tier system.  Sewage issues were also raised as a potential issue.  It was confirmed that the process of planning will be like any other and education needs will be determined by the county council.  The new houses if approved will be restricted to local people and criteria will be set by MSDC.  The Housing needs survey is urgently required to help the parish council determine the need and variety of new housing required for our parish.  The schemes Orwell operate usually fall into local need.  If the housing needs survey comes back as no need – Orwell won’t build.  If another site comes along Orwell will look at any available sites.

14. Ward Green Trees –Clerk has requested three quotes for the work required on Ward Green Trees as detailed below:

	
	BEN STEARN
	CHIPPERTECH
	ADAM ALEXANDER

	Side up dead and overhanging branches above footpath adjacent to Gooseneck Cottage


	£120.00
	Originally quoted £2,200 but this did include the removal of the dead trees in and around the pond area.
	£20.00 p/hr – Estimate 8 - 10hrs

	Crown lift of cherry tree and clearing base of tree


	£60.00
	
	

	Cut back all brambles and vegetation protruding beyond fence perimeter
	£50.00
	No breakdown provided
	

	TOTAL
	£230.00
	£540 + VAT 
	£160.00 (based on 1 days work – 8hrs) 

 Not able to commit to doing the job before November / December as fully committed with other jobs until then.




All Quotes include removal of all arising’s …
Cllr Reeve Proposed Adam Alexander as he will charge per hour and his quote is considerably cheaper and he is already a contractor for the Parish Council.  This was seconded.  All Cllrs were in favour – Clerk to inform everyone of the outcome.

Cllr Stearn decided that he perhaps should have declared an interest as one of the contractors is his son.  Cllr Stearn did not leave the room, however he did not vote or comment on the proposal.
15. Cemetery – Committee Update –

· Trees and rubbish still to be looked at.  

· Rules and regulations to be put in the crier.  Polite notice 
· Adam to do round the memorial for remembrance 

· Clerk has been asked to mention to the parish council if anything can be done regarding the amount of rabbits in the cemetery as these are destroying graves and flowers and is very distressing to some family members of parishioners buried in the cemetery.  Apparently something has been done before…  Wire netting all the way round?  Ferreting being looked at for the village hall – May be the parish council will look to do something at the cemetery.
· Clerk has been asked if it would be possible for a member of the public to be buried within our cemetery if they no longer live within the village.  Clerk has confirmed that as long as they have lived within the village and can prove family connections in line with our burial board rules that this is permissible.  Message was received via Peter Godden.  No direct contact numbers have been forwarded for the gentleman who made the request.

· Request has been made to replace with a slightly larger headstone (still within our regulations) memorial headstone to include additional inscription for Raymond Thurston.  Clerk has approved this and we should expect the additional fee of £25.00 shortly.

16. Footpaths / hedges
· Cllr Clements and the clerk have visited property owner on Finningham Road regarding hedge issues and the clerk believes this is being addressed.  However Cllrs believe this has not been done.  Clerk put a general notice in the October crier.  It was agreed to review again at the November meeting.
17. Employment Committee – 
SALC legal situation regarding holiday pay has now been clarified.  Employment committee to meet and Clerk to be in attendance.  Proposal can then be put forward at the November meeting.
18. Councillors matters to be brought to the attention of the Council.

· The lights are now coming on at 5.30am and not 5am – Clerk to retract statement in the crier as this is incorrect.  Agreed not to adjust or alter the timings until we have a full idea of the cost savings achievable.  
· Roger Stearn – SCC need forms completed for anyone working on Footpaths.  Desperately short of rubble and 11 kerb stones / sleepers required.  Any volunteers are very welcome.  Clerk to include in the crier.

· Speeding through the village.  Speed Watch - Are they still meeting?  This has died a death unfortunately, lack of volunteers, Cllr Clements had a minimum of 6 volunteers and through the Martlesham personnel admin error where the paperwork got lost and applications were not being processed, volunteers that came through lost interest.  There are no volunteers active on the scheme at present.  The police need to be involved.  Community speed watch signs are a good deterent.  The equipment we share is believed to be at Gislingham.

· Football club – cutting the grass at the front of the village hall – Budget.

· Broadband – Brown Street are looking to be left out in its entirety… MSDC writing a strong letter to BT.  
· SCC – Slow things down on the S bends towards Bacton.  Chair to discuss with Cllr Stringer and complain to highways…  Signage not good enough alone.
· Collect wreath for Remembrance day – Clerk to action.
· Report clock missing in the Woodward room to the village hall committee.  Cllr Goudy agreed to follow this up.
19. Public Forum
· Suggestion – S Bends – Speed bumps or rumble strips may help…  
20. Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the November meeting
· Employment Committee

· Housing Needs Survey Results

· Budget – Preliminary papers

· Hedges

· Cemetery

21. Date of the next meeting – Wednesday 4th November 2015 
Meeting closed at 21.24 hrs
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